Minutes of a meeting of the Woodwalton Drainage Commissioners held on Tuesday 16th May 2017 at the Admiral Wells, Station Road, Holme at 11.00am.

Present J R Papworth (Chairman), J S Papworth, S Papworth, M Broughton, C Evans,
R Wright (Clerk), Mrs M A Wright.

M Broughton reported that he would be re-tiring in November and this would be his last meeting. The Chairman thanked him for the service given during his time as a Commissioner.

Apologies for Absence
Lorna Parker, Jamie Rule
147/17
a) Appointment of Chairman
Resolved – That J R Papworth be appointed Chairman after being duly proposed and seconded. Mr Papworth then completed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office.
b) Appointment of Vice Chairman
Resolved- That S D Papworth e appointed Vice Chairman after being duly proposed and seconded. Mr Papworth then completed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office.
c) Appointment of Internal Auditor

Resolved that Ivan Cooper an Ex Finance Officer with Fenland District Council is duly appointed as the internal Auditor for the Commissioners for the financial year 2017/2018.
d) The Clerk reported that Huntingdonshire District Council had appointed Cllr R B Howe as their representative. A letter of thanks had been sent to Mr Newman the retiring representative.

e) Natural England have appointed Christopher Evan as their representative. The Chairman welcome Mr Evans to the meeting.
148/17

Confirmation of Minutes

Resolved that the minutes of the meeting held on 26th May 2016 were correctly recorded and that be signed as being a true record.
149/17

Matters Arising

a) Old Pump House – Further to minute 138/16(a) – The Chairman reported that the Government under C3 Planning were allowing applications for Agricultural buildings to be converted into residential dwellings. The Vice Chairman reported that a Local interest group had looked around the old station. Members were asked to consider the Chairman’s remarks for a future reference.
b) Badgers – The Vice Chairman reported that Badgers were still present and the sets were still an issue. C Carson the Middle Level Commissioners Environmental Officer was still monitoring the position.
150/17

Great Fen Project
Lorna Parker confirmed that the Great Fen Project had no activities planned in the Commissioners area.

C Evans reported that a few scraps would be made at Darlow’s Farm and safe drinking areas for animals would be created.
151/17

Maintenance of Channels

a) The Chairman reported that 61 hours of flail mowing and 40.5 hours of slubbing drains was undertaken in 2016/2017 at a cost of £2,257 and £1,498.50 respectively. The areas worked being lengths 1,2,3,4,5 and 5,14,15. The machine hours included weed removal at the pump and culverts.
b) The Commissioners considered and approved that works for 2017/2018 would include lengths 3,8,9,10,12,13 and the whole of the area would be flailed.
152/17

Pumping Station 
a) The Chairman reported that the total pumped hours were 21,087 and in the year 241 hours compared to 374 hours in the previous year.
Messrs Speechley have quoted for the changing of the old floodlights to 30watts L.E.D units and a phase failure monitoring relay at a cost of £363.38. Resolved that the quote be accepted.
b) Vulcan Inspection Services – inspected centrifugal pump and motor, control panel and Gearbox – No Defects were reported.
153/17

General Matters
a) Planning - The Clerk reported that the Consulting Engineer had dealt with an application by D & J Papworth & Co to change the use of garages/store into tourism accommodation. (J R & J P Papworth declared an interest). No objections were raised
The Commissioners had a preapplication discussion regarding the conversion of three barns to residential at Higney Grange Farm, Church End Woodwalton (M Broughton declared an interest). No objections were raised.
The Clerk reported that Middle Level Commissioners had reviewed and updated advice on planning application. The Clerk was considering alternative arrangements but to date no changes in the reporting system was envisaged.
b) Risk Management
The Clerk reported upon the risk management assessment and a review of the systems of internal control and that a review of the Board’s insurance cover has been made: - In accordance with Defra/ADA the Commissioners are to review Standing Orders, Financial Regulations, Systems of Internal Control and all other existing policies and procedures. Resolved – that no changes to the policies were required at present. Where internet payments were made the Chairman and Vice Chairman were notified prior to any monies being released.
c) DEFRA 

Amalgamations – The Clerk reported that no further developments have been made.
The Clerk reported that Defra were considering scrutiny of Drainage Boards web sites so during the year a review of the Commissioners web site will be undertaken.

d) ADA – The Clerk reported that Floodex would be held on 17th & 18th May at the Peterborough Showground.
e) Banking – The bank balance as at 31st March 2017 stood at £36,880.98 
154/17

Payments – The Commissioners considered and approved payments vouchers 1 – 23
£16,153.87 inclusive of vat for 2016/2017.
155/17

Annual Accounts 2016/2017
a) The Commissioners approved the Annual Governance Statement and Accounting Statement for the year ending 31st March 2017. Section 1 of the Annual Return.
b) The Commissioners approved the Accounting statements section 2 of the Annual return.

c) The Commissioners approved the Annual Accounts presented which were duly signed by the Chairman and Clerk.

d) The audit of the 2016/2017 accounts will be advertised on or before the 4th June and the accounts are available for inspection from 5 June to 14 July 2017.
e) The External Auditor signed the 2015/2016 accounts on 13th September 2016 and no matters were raised.
f) The Internal Auditor report for the 2016/2017 accounts was circulated to all members. The report raised no issues.
156/17

Estimates of Income and Expenditure

The Clerk presented the estimates of Income & Expenditure for 2017/2018: -
The payment of the Clerk’s fee for 2016/2017 was £2,800 and proposed at £3,000 for 2017/2018. 
The payment for looking after the pumping station for 2016/2017 was £900 and proposed at £1,000 for 2017/2018
The Commissioners made a deficit of £1,995.21 mainly because of more flail mowing and maintenance being undertaken. Fuel costs were estimated at £2.5k but were only £1,128. 
Resolved that the estimates as presented be approved and the question of the size of balance that should be retained was discussed. The Chairman felt that a reasonable balance to be retained should be in the region of £30,000. J S Papworth felt that a higher balance should be retained.  In 2017/18 a rate of 1p together with corresponding special levy would raise £612.98. The estimated net expenditure of £16,435 in 2017/18 is equivalent to a rate of 26.81p. Resolved that the rate be retained at 20p.
157/17

Rates and Levy Requirement

Under Section 37 of the Land Drainage Act 1991, the appropriate proportions in which the net expenditure of the Commissioners must be borne for 2017/2018: -

a)
Proportion to be borne by Agricultural Sector
96.22%

b)
Proportion to be borne by Special Levy issued

To Huntingdonshire District Council


 3.78%

Resolved that: -
i) rate of 20 p in the £ on agricultural land and buildings to raise £11,796.20


ii) A special levy on Huntingdonshire District Council of £463.40
iii) The seal of the Commissioners is affixed to the Record of Drainage rate & Special levy.

iv) The Clerk is empowered to recover any outstanding rate through the Courts.

158/17

Any other business
 
 
The Chairman reported that the Middle Level Commissioners had issued the following statement

 Woody Nightshade (Solanum dulcamara)
It is unfortunate to report that the Commissioners’ water channels and reed bed fringes, that have generally managed to enhance and sustain wildlife and habitat, have also contributed to an accelerated spread and proliferation of Woody nightshade plants throughout the system. The Woody Nightshade’s presence has been more visually notable during the last four or five years, growing deep within the dense reed beds and along lower banks.  The plant is most readily detectable on bi-annually mown banks, where its invasive canopy climbs up over other vegetation and can extend as far as 20 metres in length from the plants roots.  Its spread may also be attributed to the milder winters we have experienced in recent years.

Positive visual identification of woody nightshade in the following watercourses during the last year show how Woody Nightshade has proliferated and spread throughout the Middle Level Commissioners’ (MLC) system in recent times:

 Sixteen Foot River, Main Drain, Old River Nene, New Pophams Eau

Forty Foot River, Twenty Foot River, Pigwater Drain, Yards End Dyke

Yaxley Lode, Black Ham

159/17

Date of next meeting

May 2018
